STOCKTON-ON-THE-FOREST PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL
ON WEDNESDAY 26 JULY 2017 AT 7.30PM

Councillors Present:
John Coldwell (JC)

David Crossley (DC)      
       Ken Sawyers (KS)

Chris Small (CS)

 In Attendance:

Fiona Hill (FH) – Parish Clerk
 








CYC Ward Cllr Paul Doughty
(PD)          

          

Public Present:
0
18/43 To accept apologies for absence:
Parish Councillor Russell Dowson (RDM)
CYC Ward Cllr Helen Douglas (HD)
18/44 To record declarations of interest in items on the agenda:

DC, Planning application 17/01704/FUL, had submitted a response to CYC
18/45 To confirm the minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 28 June 2017:
These Minutes were unanimously approved
18/46 To discuss matters arising from previous minutes:
1. Request for footpath between Stockton-on-the-Forest and Hopgrove Lane South
Tony Clarke, Head of Transport, CYC responded to this request and the text of his email is shown at the end of these minutes. Cllrs noted the content and agreed no further action could be taken

2. Bus Shelter Replacement adjacent to the Fox Inn

FH reported that Julian Ridge, CYC had emailed a quote and she would contact him. 
18/47 To discuss long-standing matters:

1. Appearance of the parish e.g. grass cutting/litter - 

FH reported that Aspects Hort wanted a list of seats/benches in the parish, so they could quote for strimming.
FH had not had a response to the owner of land adjacent to the hospital regarding the overhanging branch, so she would report to Harvey Lowson, Tree Officer, CYC.

2. Light between church and public house 
PD would invite the CYC Chief Executive to the next Parish Council meeting
3. Yorkshire Marathon 
NTR
4. City of York Local Plan 
The public consultation would commence September 2017
5. Barr Lane Proposed Closure 
NTR 
6. Notice board repair/replacement 

This was now in situ and keys were given to FH and JC, who would give to Tom at the shop. There was no backing pad and on consulting the specification in came to light that it had a built in magnetic pad, so FH would look into suitable fixing pegs.
7. Fox Inn – A.C.V

NTR – Cllrs agreed this item could be removed
8. Strensall with Towthorpe PC Neighbourhood Plan

NTR

9. City of York Council – Speed Management 16/17 Hopgrove Lane South

CS would request an update

18/48 To receive any matters raised by members of public:
None
18/49 To report and make relevant recommendations on new planning applications:
Letter A:We support the application 



Letter B: We have no objections 



Letter C: We do not object but wish to make comments or seek safeguards as set out overleaf 



Letter D: We object on the planning grounds set out overleaf 

1.
17/01489/FUL

67 The Village
Letter B
Proposed: DC

Seconded: KS

3 In Favour/1 Abstention
2.
17/01680/FUL

6 De Mauley Place 
Letter B 
Proposed: JC

Seconded: DC

Unanimous 

3.
17/01704/FUL

The Gardens, Malton Road

Letter C
Proposed: JC

Seconded: KS

Unanimous

· Proper safeguards should be in place for waste disposal

· No obnoxious smells should result for any activity

· Any change of purpose should be clearly declared, as it is believed to be currently a waste disposal site

· The development must not exceed the previously agreed boundary of the business park

· Adequate soak away must be in place to accommodate this development

18/50 To report planning decisions by City of York Council:

None
18/51 To receive reports from representatives of following outside bodies:
a. Footpaths
FH would chase up the signs. It was agreed that DC would arrange for the bridleway hedge to be cut back as last year.
b. Foss (2008) Internal Drainage Board
NTR
c. North Yorkshire Police, Safer York Partnership 
FH had circulated the monthly report
d. Stockton Hall Hospital

DC submitted the minutes from 03Apr17
18/52 To discuss the Stockton-on-the-Forest Play Area:
JC had conducted last month checks and DC would conduct next month’s checks.
FH reported that Danby’s planned to commence work w/c 04Sep17
FH reported that Aspects Hort quoted £40.00 plus VAT to spray the nettles.

JC reported that the planter was not cleared

FH reported that the ROSPA inspection would take place in Sep17
DC would remove damaged goal net and speak to Danby’s about a new one

Cllrs noted ongoing emailed between Yorkshire Housing and resident about trees.

18/53 To report any new correspondence received by the council:
1. A64 Duel Carriageway Proposal
Cllrs noted emailed between PD and a resident. PD reported there was no concrete proposal.

18/54 To receive matters raised by members:
· KS reported that he was monitoring vans parked on grass verge near Westfield House
· PD would report to CYC fly-posting by Yorvik Hall Gardens 

· Cllrs would monitor fly-tipping in village hall bin

· FH was asked to report to CYC overgrown hedges at HLS

· FH was asked to chase response from Huntington PC regarding HLS feeder lane
KS left the meeting
18/55 To discuss matters raised by Parish Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer:

1. Bookkeeping records for the year ending 31Mar18 to date
FH circulated a bank reconciliation and an Income & Expenditure report.

2. Internal Control Checks


These were conducted and everything found in order.

3. Internal/External Audit Report

NTR

4. Matters raised by/with Yorkshire Local Councils Association (YLCA)

4.1 Internal Audits - WIP
4.2 Standing Orders - WIP
4.3 Financial Regulations - The new tailored draft was adopted
4.4 Risk Management - WIP
4.5 Delegation of decision making powers

It was unanimously agreed not to delegate powers
4.6 Transparency Code Funding

FH would obtain quotes for a laptop and external storage
4.7 Consider training needs of Members/Employees

This was dealt with at the previous meeting, so could be removed
4. To approve the following invoices for payments

4.1
Fiona Hill


Salary



£261.28
101148

4.2
Aspect Hort


Play Area Grass Cutting
£201.64
101149

4.3
Deans Garden Centre

Bench



£435.00
101150
18/56 To confirm the dates of the future meeting(s) on Wednesday at 7.30 p.m. in the 
village hall as:

30 August 2017

27 September 2017

25 October 2017

29 November 2017
20 December 2017
Meeting closed 2126
Re. Request for Footway Link Between Hopgrove Lane South and Stockton on the Forest

Thank you for your request on behalf of Stockton on the Forest Parish Council.  The council have, over the years, received several similar requests for provision of various sections of footpath between Hopgrove Lane South and the facilities in Stockton on the Forest.  Unfortunately there are several factors which make providing a footpath here difficult.

· Verge availability – the verge along the northern edge of Stockton Lane varies in width along its length and without removal of several sections of mature hedge would require pedestrians to have to cross from one side of the road to the other and back several times to stay on a reasonable width footway.  There are also differences in level between the carriageway, verge and adjacent farmland with the road tending to be at a higher level than the farmland and the verges in between tending to slope away from the carriageway towards the hedge or ditches alongside.

· Speed limit – the current speed limit along the majority of the section of Stockton Lane which has no footway is 60mph.  Ideally if providing a footway alongside a road with traffic travelling at these types of speed we would seek to have kerbs along the entire length and a strip of verge between the back of the kerb and the start of the footway to put as much distance between pedestrians and traffic as possible.  This means that potentially 3 metres of verge or a combination of both verge and hedge would be required which will probably mean the removal of most of the hedging alongside the road currently.

· Utility apparatus – there is a possibility that there could be utility apparatus buried under the verge which, if it is present, may need to be lowered or diverted if a footway were constructed over it or kerbs installed next to it.  In a similar vein there are several overhead power lines and telegraph poles which may need to be moved or a path diverted around along this section of road.  This could prove to be very costly.

· Drainage – if kerbs were to be installed to help protect any footway then this would require drainage to be installed as well to allow surface water to drain away from the road surface.

· Value for money – this is potentially the biggest sticking point.  A new footway scheme over approximately 1km of road with associated vegetation removal and replacement with a new fence and/or hedge, kerb works plus drainage and earthworks associated with levelling out the verge and land behind it will probably cost several hundred thousand pounds. Any work to move or divert utility apparatus could easily double that figure.  The number of potential beneficiaries could be fairly low as many villagers may not be willing to walk between wherever they live on Hopgrove Lane South and the facilities in Stockton on the Forest or vice versa along a high-speed, unlit road where forward visibility for drivers is restricted in places by the crest of the bridge over the A64 and the slight bends in the road or adjacent hedges.
As stated at the top, council officers have received requests before for missing sections of footway within the village itself and linking back to Hopgrove Lane South and as such the requests are already on a list of schemes to be considered.  Relatively little funding has been available in recent years for the construction of missing sections of footway therefore big schemes such as this have tended not to be considered.

The Department for Transport have recently published their Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy (CWIS) which sets out their aspirations for increasing active travel levels and reducing casualties.  In order to help local authorities achieve this growth in active travel and reduction in casualties they are encouraging each local authority, or combined authority, to develop a Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP).  The main aim of these plans being to shape future infrastructure provision.  They will do this by helping authorities to identify networks for cycling and walking and to be able to prioritise the links which would make up those networks.  City of York Council will be starting the process of developing a LCWIP in the near future which, when it has been developed and adopted, will either become part of the Local Plan or be a sister document to it.

Links such as the one you are requesting will no doubt form part of the LCWIP and will, as a result, be put through a prioritisation process where their strategic importance will be scored relative to other similar requests from other parts of the city.

The Pensions Regulator - Duties Checker

Stockton-on-the-Forest Parish Council is an employer who has to provide a pension

Their Staging Date is 01 January 2016

What you need to do and by when:

1. Confirm who to contact - Done

FH has exchanged emails with The Pensions Regulator to advise them that both the Primary Contact and the Secondary Contact is Fiona Hill

2. Choose a pension scheme - Done

The Parish Council have enroled with Now Pensions Trustee Ltd, 164 Bishopgate, London, EC2M 4LX with assistance from Ardent IFA Ltd, 80 Clifton, York, YO30 6BA. Tel: 01904 655330. Email: hello@ardentuk.com
Type of pension scheme: 



Occupational

Employer pension scheme reference (EPSR):

1D81

Pension scheme registry number (PSR):


12005124

3. Work out who to put into a pension - Done
The Parish Clerk is an Entitled Employee and the Employer is not required to automatically enrol them into the workplace pension scheme. The Employee is entitled to join the scheme, but the Employer does won’t have to contribute.
4. Write to your staff - Done
Parish Clerk fully informed
5. Declare your compliance - Done
Confirmation letter received 20May16
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Approved ………………………………………………   Chairman                        Date...............................    


